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March 8, 2020 
 
 
Dear Parents, Students, and Community: 
 
Shelby-Rising City Schools continues to work with local and state agencies to 
determine the threat of and health risks associated with COVID-19 (Coronavirus).  At 
this time, we are providing at attachment FACT SHEET provided by the CDC to 
assist you in answering questions you may have. 
 
Our District will continue to monitor information and make decisions when to 
implement our pandemic response plan and how that might impact school related 
decisions.  I would encourage you to use these two resources of information: 
 
https://www.education.ne.gov/publichealth/ 
 
https://polkcounty.nebraska.gov/county-offices/health-department 
 
This is a dynamic situation and information will likely change moving forward.  We will 
use our District Communication Resources to provide information as it changes. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Chip Kay, Superintendent 
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For more information: www.cdc.gov/COVID19

What you need to know about 
coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) 

What is coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19)? 
Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) is a respiratory illness 
that can spread from person to person. !e virus that causes 
COVID-19 is a novel coronavirus that was "rst identi"ed 
during an investigation into an outbreak in Wuhan, China.

Can people in the U.S. get COVID-19? 
COVID-19  is spreading from person to person in China, 
and limited spread among close contacts has been detected 
in some countries outside China, including the United 
States. At this time, however, this virus is NOT currently 
spreading in communities in the United States. Right now, 
the greatest risk of infection is for people in China or people 
who have traveled to China. Risk of infection is dependent 
on exposure. Close contacts of people who are infected are 
at greater risk of exposure, for example health care workers 
and close contacts of people who are infected with the virus 
that causes COVID-19. CDC continues to closely monitor 
the situation.

Have there been cases of COVID-19 in the U.S.? 
Yes. !e "rst case of COVID-19 in the United States was 
reported on January 21, 2020. !e current count of cases 
of COVID-19 in the United States is available on CDC’s 
webpage at https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/
cases-in-us.html.

How does COVID-19 spread? 
!e virus that causes COVID-19 probably emerged from an 
animal source, but now it seems to be spreading from person 
to person. It’s important to note that person-to-person 
spread can happen on a continuum. Some diseases are highly 
contagious (like measles), while other diseases are less so. At 
this time, it’s unclear how easily or sustainably the virus that 
causes COVID-19 is spreading between people. Learn what 
is known about the spread of newly emerged coronaviruses 
at https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/about/
transmission.html. 

What are the symptoms of COVID-19?
Patients with COVID-19 have had mild to severe respiratory 
illness with symptoms of
• fever
• cough
• shortness of breath

What are severe complications from this virus? 
Many patients have pneumonia in both lungs.

How can I help protect myself? 
!e best way to prevent infection is to avoid being exposed 
to the virus that causes COVID-19. 

There are simple everyday preventive actions to 
help prevent the spread of respiratory viruses. 
These include
• Avoid close contact with people who are sick.
• Avoid touching your eyes, nose, and mouth with 

unwashed hands. 
• Wash your hands often with soap and water for at least 20 

seconds. Use an alcohol-based hand sanitizer that contains 
at least 60% alcohol if soap and water are not available.

If you are sick, to keep from spreading respiratory 
illness to others, you should
• Stay home when you are sick. 
• Cover your cough or sneeze with a tissue, then throw the 

tissue in the trash. 
• Clean and disinfect frequently touched objects 

and surfaces.

What should I do if I recently traveled to China 
and got sick? 
If you were in China within the past 14 days and feel sick 
with fever, cough, or di#culty breathing, you should seek 
medical care. Call the o#ce of your health care provider 
before you go, and tell them about your travel and your 
symptoms. !ey will give you instructions on how to get care 
without exposing other people to your illness. While sick, 
avoid contact with people, don’t go out and delay any travel 
to reduce the possibility of spreading illness to others.

Is there a vaccine? 
!ere is currently no vaccine to protect against COVID-19. 
!e best way to prevent infection is to avoid being exposed 
to the virus that causes COVID-19. 

Is there a treatment? 
!ere is no speci"c antiviral treatment for COVID-19. 
People with COVID-19 can seek medical care to help 
relieve symptoms.
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For more information: www.cdc.gov/COVID19

What to do if you are sick with 
coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) 

If you are sick with COVID-19 or suspect you are infected with the virus that causes COVID-19, follow 
the steps below to help prevent the disease from spreading to people in your home and community. 

Stay home except to get medical care 
You should restrict activities outside your home, except for 
getting medical care. Do not go to work, school, or public areas. 
Avoid using public transportation, ride-sharing, or taxis.

Separate yourself from other people and animals in 
your home
People: As much as possible, you should stay in a speci!c room 
and away from other people in your home. Also, you should use 
a separate bathroom, if available.

Animals: Do not handle pets or other animals while sick. See 
COVID-19 and Animals for more information.

Call ahead before visiting your doctor 
If you have a medical appointment, call the healthcare provider 
and tell them that you have or may have COVID-19. "is will 
help the healthcare provider’s o#ce take steps to keep other 
people from getting infected or exposed.

Wear a facemask
You should wear a facemask when you are around other people 
(e.g., sharing a room or vehicle) or pets and before you enter 
a healthcare provider’s o#ce. If you are not able to wear a 
facemask (for example, because it causes trouble breathing), 
then people who live with you should not stay in the same room 
with you, or they should wear a facemask if they enter 
your room.

Cover your coughs and sneezes 
Cover your mouth and nose with a tissue when you cough or 
sneeze. "row used tissues in a lined trash can; immediately 
wash your hands with soap and water for at least 20 seconds 
or clean your hands with an alcohol-based hand sanitizer that 
contains at least 60 to 95% alcohol, covering all surfaces of your 
hands and rubbing them together until they feel dry. Soap and 
water should be used preferentially if hands are visibly dirty.

Avoid sharing personal household items 
You should not share dishes, drinking glasses, cups, eating 
utensils, towels, or bedding with other people or pets in 
your home. After using these items, they should be washed 
thoroughly with soap and water. 

Clean your hands often
Wash your hands often with soap and water for at least 20 
seconds. If soap and water are not available, clean your hands 
with an alcohol-based hand sanitizer that contains at least 60% 
alcohol, covering all surfaces of your hands and rubbing them 
together until they feel dry. Soap and water should be used 
preferentially if hands are visibly dirty. Avoid touching your 
eyes, nose, and mouth with unwashed hands.

Clean all “high-touch” surfaces every day
High touch surfaces include counters, tabletops, doorknobs, 
bathroom !xtures, toilets, phones, keyboards, tablets, and 
bedside tables. Also, clean any surfaces that may have blood, 
stool, or body $uids on them. Use a household cleaning spray 
or wipe, according to the label instructions. Labels contain 
instructions for safe and e%ective use of the cleaning product 
including precautions you should take when applying the 
product, such as wearing gloves and making sure you have good 
ventilation during use of the product.

Monitor your symptoms
Seek prompt medical attention if your illness is worsening (e.g., 
di#culty breathing). Before seeking care, call your healthcare 
provider and tell them that you have, or are being evaluated 
for, COVID-19. Put on a facemask before you enter the facility. 
"ese steps will help the healthcare provider’s o#ce to keep 
other people in the o#ce or waiting room from getting infected 
or exposed. 

Ask your healthcare provider to call the local or state health 
department. Persons who are placed under active monitoring or 
facilitated self-monitoring should follow instructions provided 
by their local health department or occupational health 
professionals, as appropriate. 

If you have a medical emergency and need to call 911, notify 
the dispatch personnel that you have, or are being evaluated 
for COVID-19. If possible, put on a facemask before emergency 
medical services arrive.

Discontinuing home isolation
Patients with con!rmed COVID-19 should remain under home 
isolation precautions until the risk of secondary transmission 
to others is thought to be low. "e decision to discontinue home 
isolation precautions should be made on a case-by-case basis, 
in consultation with healthcare providers and state and local 
health departments.


